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"G" DIVISION.
"St.Roch" Detachment,
Cambridge Bay, N.W.T.,
October 17th, 1945.

The Officer Commanding,
"G" Division,
R.C.M. Police,
Ottawa, Ontario.
Sir:

Re: NAVIGATION REPORT - R.C.M.P. "ST.ROCH"
Esquimalt, B.C. to Cambridge Bay, N.W.T.,
1945.

1. With reference to the above, I have to report as 
follows:
2. At the conclusion of the 1944 navigation season, 
the R.C.M.Police Schooner "St.Roch" wintered at H.M.C. 
Dockyard, Esquimalt, B.C. The vessel was ready for sea 
this season on June 3rd, the crew consisting of the 
undermentioned members and employed civilians;

Sub/Insp. H.A. Larsen - Master
A/Cpl. G.W, Peters - 1st Engineer
A/Cpl. P.G. Hunt - Clerk
S/Cst. W.R. Hall - Mate
S/Cst. R. Johnson - 2nd Engineer
S/Cst. L.G, Smith - Wireless
S/Cst. C.L. Pldgon - Cook
S/Cst. W. Cashln - Deck
S/Cst. J.A. Lemieux - Deck
S/Cst. B.W. Fleet - Deck
S/Cst. M.P. Keating - Deck

3. On June 3rd, 1945 at 5.45 a.m, the vessel pro
ceeded underway from Esquimalt to Seattle, Washington, 
U.S.A., where we arrived and moored at the U.S, Coast- 
Guard Repair Depot, Lake Union at 2.20 p.m. This was 
for the purpose of having the ships Gyro-Compass 
Installed. During the 1944 navigation season, this 
instrument proved of little value owing to some fault, 
and was subsequently returned at the request of the 
Sperry Gyro Compass Manufacturers to their plant at 
Seattle for a thorough examination; with the understanding 
that before proceeding into the Arctic this season, the 
vessel should proceed to Seattle where the Sperry Company 
Technicians would, personally, attend to the re- 
installation and proper testing of same prior to 
commencing the 1945 navigation.

The installation, trials and various tests of the above mentioned compass were complete on June 9th,
At 5.00 a.m, this same date we proceeded to Victoria, B.C, 
arriving at that point at. 11.30 a.m., and mooring at the 
Army Dock overnight, continued to Vancouver on the 10th, 
where we moored to the Evans Coleman Evens Wharf at 
3.3O p.m.
5. On June 12th, the vessel was moved to the 
Imperial Oil Barge, where we took on our tank supply of 
fuel oil. We then returned to the Evans Coleman Evans 
wharf, where we remained moored until June 25th; during 
which period the crew were engaged loading ships' stores
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5. (Continued)
and supplies for the Western Arctic Detachment of 
Aklavik, Coppermine and Cambridge Bay.
6. June 25th, 9.20 a.m., proceeded from Vancouver 
Harbour bound for the Western Arctic. This evening at 
8.55 moored to the Government wharf at Quathiaski Cove 
to await favourable tide through Seymour Narrows, which 
we navigated in the early a.m. of the 26th., following 
the inside passage to Prince Rupert, B.C. and arriving there midnight of the 27th.
7. June 26th, 6.00 a.m., took on 611 gallons fuel 
oil from the Home Oil Company, Prince Rupert and 
proceeded to sea. We passed Langara Island, in the 
Queen Charlotte group at 9.50 p.m., continuing across 
the Pacific to the Aleutians, during which we had some 
weather, although on the whole, we experienced good 
steaming and sighted Shumagin Island 3.45 p.m., July 3rd, 
where we stopped for a short time to fish halibut. We 
proceeded south of these islands and sighted Senak 
Island 6.30 a.m., July 4th; passing through Unimak
Pass at 4.00 p.m., we headed for and anchored in Lost 
Harbour, Akutan Island for the night, in order to comply 
with instructions received for a daylight arrival at 
the United States Base of Dutch Harbour, Alaska, at 
which point we arrived 11.55 a.m., July 5th. We moored 
to the U.S.A, Naval Oil Dock and received 2167 gallons 
fuel oil, and remained moored at this point three days 
making minor adjustments to our ship's gear; during which 
time we received every courtesy by the United States Naval Officers and men.
8. We proceeded underway from Dutch Harbour, Alaska 
at 2.3O pm., July 6th, bound for Point Barrow, and made 
favourable progress in the Bering Sea until the 12th, 
when a strong North-West gale with thick fog forced us 
to find shelter under the cliffs of King Island, where 
we had to remain until July 15th. The weather cleared 
and we proceeded to Teller, Alaska, arriving there at 
11.00 a.m. this same date. We were to have picked up a 
supply of dried fish at this point for our winter travel 
dog-feed, but found that the dealer here was unable to 
supply us this season. In the meantime, thick fog had 
again settled and we anchored for the night just off from 
Teller, inside of Point Spencer.
9. The following morning, July 16th, the weather 
appeared favourable, so we proceeded underway at 10.15 a.m, 
passed Cape Prince of Wales 3.30 P.m., and headed north 
through Bering Strait, with the weather becoming thick 
and a strong southerly gale Increasing. However, the 
following day, conditions were more favourable and Cape 
Lisbourne was sighted about 6.00 p.m. with the first 
scattered ice observed, along the shoreline. Good 
progress was made during the night and until 4.00 p.m,
 of the 18th, when heavy pack-ice was encountered. We 
reduced speed and shot one walrus for dog-food, and by 
7.30 P.m. had worked our way inshore sufficient to see 
that ice was packed to the shoreline and passage way 
ahead was closed. We dropped anchor approximately six 
miles N.W. of Wainwright Inlet, close inshore; however, 
the ice was continually fouling our anchor forcing a 
change of anchorage which we made at 9.40 p.m, farther 
to the west and approximately one mile off the beach.
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10. The following morning, July 19th, we had a heavy 
rain and ice was continually crashing down against the 
vessel from the main pack. Nine American Eskimo came 
aboard from the Wainwright Settlement in their skin 
boat at 1 .50 a.m. We had to move at 3 a.m, and avoid 
heavy ice and again at 6.30 a.m. Thick fog prevailed.
At noon took soundings from the dory around grounded 
heavy ice and found 6 fathoms, so moored here at 1. 30 
and were able to fill our fresh water tanks from pools 
on the floe. We were undisturbed until 7.50 p.m. when 
movement of the heavy ice made us again leave our 
moorings. We proceeded to the Wainwright Settlement 
and anchored a half mile off shore where the current 
seemed to keep a small space of water cleared of ice.
We received a radio report from Point Barrow this 
evening that the ice there had not yet begun the 
summer break-up, and same was still solid to the beach.
11. As it was impossible to proceed farther until the 
ice broke at Point Barrow, we were compelled to remain 
anchored at Wainwright until a favourable Radio report 
was received in this regard. At 4.20 a.m., July 20th, 
we proceeded from our anchorage to the main ice pack 
with a party of American Eskimo for the purpose of 
hunting walrus. The natives here, depend to a great 
extent, upon the walrus for food and prior to our 
arrival had not been successful in securing any this 
season. It was also an opportunity for us to obtain a 
supply of good dog-food for the coming winter. We 
sighted several large herds and were able to secure 39, 
which were divided between the natives and this detach
ment. We returned to our anchorage in front of the 
Wainwright Settlement at 7.30 pm. Reports from Point 
Barrow daily until the 24th, indicated no change in ice 
conditions there; so on this date we proceeded on another 
walrus hunt and were able to secure an additional five.
Mr. Wilson, the U.S.A, Government Teacher at Wainwright 
accompanied us on this last hunt, he expressed his thanks 
and appreciation, as the village, consisting of about 400 natives were out of meat except for the reindeer herd. 
The communal launch, used for the walrus hunt, was out of 
commission and could not be repaired until their Annual Supply vessel arrived sometime in the fall.
12. Point Barrow radioed no change daily in ice 
conditions up to the 29th July. This same date, a narrow 
lead appeared in the ice before us, close to the shore, 
so we moved up and anchored in Peard Bay at 9.15 p.m. 
The following day we worked to within sight of Cape 
Smyth Settlement but were forced to return to the westward 
about two miles and anchor close in shore. A strong 
south-west wind was now blowing, clearing a lead just off 
shore, enabling us to proceed once more at 8.30 a.m. of 
the 31st, and by 9.30 arrived off Cape Smyth Settlement.
A heavy pressure ridge was still attached to the shore
line towards Point Barrow, a distance of 10 miles, however 
a narrow lead opened and proceeded slowly close in shore, 
we rounded Borrow within a quarter mile of the beach at 
10.30 a.m. A United States Navy Launch came alongside 
and reported the ice to the east had Just started to 
move offshore. We continued eastward slowly and were off Cooper Island at noon. The weather was thick with a 
strong south-west wind, but good progress was made skirting the pack and sounding constantly in three and 
four fathoms of water. The heavy ground ice was entirely 
absent this year along this part of the coast; which 
allows the light winter ice to pack solid into shallow
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12. (Continued)
water of various bays, making the ice navigation more 
difficult. We had proceeded as far as possible by 
4.50 p.m., so we moored to drifting ice in Smith Bay 
and were slowly carried eastward during the evening and 
night. At 1.00 a.m. of August 1st, we observed a 
grounded floe, and were able to work our way alongside 
and make fast. The weather was now thick with alternate 
snow, rain and wet fog.
13. At 11.30 pm., August 1st, commenced working 
farther eastward in three and four fathoms water, three 
hours later we were off Cape Halkett in good lead and 
had favourable steaming for 12 hours; then fog forced 
us to tie up at Return Reef. We were underway again at 
5.00 p.m. (August 2nd), passed Beechey Point 8. 00 p.m. 
and thick weather stopped us at 8. 15. We remained 
tied up overnight and in the a.m. of the 3rd, the 
visibility improved enabling us to work our way toward 
Cross Island. The ice here was packed solid to the 
shore-line and looked as though it had not moved at all 
this summer; our way forward was blocked. The following 
morning, a fresh northwest wind caused the ice to close 
in on the vessel, however, we worked our way to a 
tremendous pressure ridge in 13 fathoms which was a 
natural harbour for protection from the north. We were 
protected here for two days, then a large portion of 
the ridge broke off and we made fast to the remaining 
section. Heavy ice looked us in until August 9th, at 
which time we were able to get underway and progressed 
three miles, only to be pushed back two miles by the moving ice.
14. In the early a.m. of August 10th, the moving ice 
forced us to continually change moorings to avoid being 
beset with heavy floes. The weather cleared and we 
found we were able to gradually work shorewards. By 
noon we were off McClure Island and encountered good 
leads along this chain of low sandy islands. Reached 
Brownlow Point at 4.00 p.m., the ice here extended to 
the bottom of Camden Bay, however, we edged the pack, 
following close Inshore, arriving Barter Island at 
1O.3O p.m. Natives boarded us here and reported the 
sea ice tight to the shoreline at Martin and Manning 
Points, a short distance to the east. We anchored 
overnight, the following early a.m. proceeded very 
close in shore and managed to pass Martin Point along 
the edge of the pack. Here the pack turned northward 
and we were forced to proceed slowly sounding contin
ually until around 5. 00 p.m., when the weather cleared 
slightly. Finally reached Herschel Island at 9.00 p.m. 
We found our Ponds Inlet native family, left here in 
the fall of 1944, to be in good condition. The vessel 
was moored to the beach and the crew at once prepared 
our decks to receive the cache of provisions and gear 
we had left at this point the previous year. We were 
engaged at this task until 8.30 p.m. of the 13th, at 
which time we proceeded from Herschel to Tuk, taking 
with us our Ponds Inlet native family. There was 
a thick wet fog during the night, making continual 
sounding necessary, and at noon the next day we had to 
anchor to await clear weather, for the approach to Tuk 
harbour, the water here being exceptionally shallow, 
Toker Point was sighted at 5. 20, so we proceeded and 
arrived Tuk at 8.40 p.m., August 14th.
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15. At Tuk we were to discharge freight for Aklavik 
and take in tow the R.C.M.P, "COPPERMINE". Transport 
to receive the Aklavik freight was to have met us at 
Tuk, but upon our arrival was not there. On August 21st, 
Csts. Carey and Connick arrived from Aklavik with the 
"Coppermine" and reported the Semmler Transport was 
having trouble on the river. This transport had still 
not arrived on the 23rd, so we immediately discharged 
the Aklavik freight, consisting of 30 1/2 tons coal and 
two tons provisions at the Semmler Warehouse and made 
ready for sea. It was necessary for us to proceed 
eastward without further delay, owing to the advanced 
time of the season. At 1.45 p.m., August 25th, S/Cst. 
Keating and S/Cst. Lemieux were placed ashore for 
transportation outside and eventual discharge, their 
services being no longer required this season. A native 
woman, Omiklok, and child were taken aboard for trans
portation to Tree River and we proceeded underway towing 
the R.C.M.P, "COPPERMINE". Csts. Carey and Connick were 
also transported to Coppermine, where they were to take 
over the detachment at that point. During the night, 
the weather became very dirty, and at 10.40 a.m. of 
the 26th, we sought shelter outside of the south
west sandspit at Baillie Island. The wind shifted, and 
anchorage was changed to the other side of the spit 
at 2.50 p.m. The Hudson's Bay Company "Ft. Ross" also 
arrived from Tuk and took shelter alongside, we remain
ed here until the weather cleared at 8.45 p.m. the 
following evening, then continued to Pearce Point, arriving 2.00 p.m., August 28th.
l6. We had received instructions from the Officer 
Commanding Aklavik to investigate a complaint Re: 
Paul STEEN - White Trapper, Destitute Family, situated 
south from Pearce Point in the Darnley Bay area. Gales 
of hurricane force delayed the completion of this 
investigation until Sept. 2nd, (Separate report in 
this regard has been submitted to the O/C, R.C.M.P. 
Aklavik). We proceeded from Pearce Point Sept, 3rd, 
bound for Krusenstern where we arrived in the evening 
of the following day to make arrangements for the 
transportation of a sick native woman (Susan Nivingaluk) 
via the "Ft. Ross" to Tuk, where she was to be taken 
up river for hospitalization at Aklavik. Proceeded 
from Krusenstern 5.40 a.m. the 5th, arriving Coppermine 
and anchored at detachment 12. 55 this same date.
17. Heavy rains and high winds delayed the discharge 
of Coppermine Detachment freight, and it was not until 
Sept. 12th, that we were prepared to proceed to Cambridge 
Bay. Prior to departure from Coppermine, S/Csts. Hall, 
Fleet and Pidgon, whose services were no longer required 
this season, were flown outside for discharge by R.C.M.P. 
aircraft. We arrived at Tree River 4.30 p.m, this 
same date and discharged native woman, Omiklok, and her 
child, remaining at anchor until daybreak of the 13th.
We had only proceeded as far as Hepburn Island, when 
visibility was blotted out completely by thick fog, 
forcing a delay in a small harbour in the centre of the 
island. This is the first time we have had to make use of this harbour, and find that it is almost perfectly 
landlocked and in ideal spot for protection; the weather 
appeared to clear about 4.00 p.m. and we proceeded 
underway, however, in two hours, snow and sleet again 
settled, so we anchored for the night at the mouth of Inman Harbour.
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18. Proceeded underway from Inman Harbour, 7.45 a.m. , 
Sept, l4th. Made good progress today, but in the 
evening a strong North-east wind sprang up and we 
found shelter near Cape Alexander. Rain and heavy 
seas kept us here during the 15th. Towing the R.C.M.P. 
"Coppermine" makes it necessary to steam in only 
moderate seas. Sept. 18th, 7.00 a.m. found the 
weather favourable and we arrived Cambridge Bay 1.45 pm..
19. The crew immediately set about discharging 
Cambridge Bay Detachment freight and landing the St. Roch 
winter gear and equipment. On the 18th, young ice was 
forming along the shoreline which increased daily.
The Bay this year began freezing exceptionally early 
and on arrival here, it was already too far advanced in 
the season for the planned trips in connection with 
our projected work. On the 25th Sept., the vessel was 
run into winter position in the young ice and by the 
29th was frozen in solid.
20. This season's mileage: 4596, with steaming time: 
594 hours and 27 minutes. This Is a good performance 
considering the ice conditions to the west. However, 
we did not do a great deal of ice-bucking this year, as 
it would have been futile to do so; most of the time 
was therefore spent in awaiting movements of the ice 
and then following up the leads to the best advantage.
In this we were greatly assisted by the radio reports 
from Point Barrow, Alaska.
21. In comparing the ice conditions this season, with 
those of 1944 , when ice filled the entire MacKenzie 
Bay, extending far to the eastward in Asmundsen Gulf,
it is interesting to note that this summer, the whole 
area from Herschel Island eastward was clear of ice 
about July 17th, and no Ice was seen east of Herschel 
Island during the rest of the summer. It would there
fore have been an ideal season for any work by ship to 
the North of Banks Island and Victoria Island, or for 
a vessel proceeding eastward through the North-West 
Passage.
22. It seems that there are three points along the 
Alaskan coast where a vessel is liable to be held up 
practically every year; Peard Bay, Point Barrow and 
Cross Island, and possibly for a short time at Barter 
Island. A vessel has no alternative along this stretch 
of coast, but to wait for the change of winds which 
loosen the ice, because if the ice is in at the above 
mentioned points, there will be no off shore leads, as 
all the ice sets in from the north.
TOTAL MILES TRAVELLED: 4596
STEAMING TIME FROM ESQUIMALT, B.C.
TO CAMBRIDGE BAY, N.W.T: 594 hours and 27 minutes.

Sub/Insp.,
. H.A. Larsen,

Officer Commanding "St.Roch",


